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The mission of the Kansas 

Native Plant Society is to 

encourage awareness and 

appreciation of the native 

plants of Kansas in their habitats and in our 

landscapes by promoting education, stew-

ardship, and scientific knowledge. 

The Kansas Native Plant Society News-

letter is printed four  times a year: Win-

ter (January), Spring (April), Summer 

(July), Fall (October). The deadline for 

submitted material is the 5th of Decem-

ber, March, June and September. 

 

Have you renewed your 

membership in KNPS? 

Check the first line in the 

address to see if you need 

to renew.  

 

KNPS AWW (Annual Wildflower 

Weekend) ðTRULY AWESOME 

Fal l  Newslet ter 

By June Kliesen 

     I do indeed feel sorry for all the members who werenôt able to make it to our 
AWW (Annual Wildflower Weekend). It was truly awesome ï great speakers, 

unique and informative  tours of  the Dillon Nature Center, Sand Prairie State 

Park, the Prairie Dunes Country Club, and the Bethel College Sand Prairie Pre-

serve. We had the best turnout ever for our Photo Contest. I donôt know how the 
judges managed to pick our ribbon winners; they were all so good. We also had a 

great Silent Auction with members upping their bids to make sure they got the 

treasures they just had to have. Add to that the opportunity to see old friends and 
make new ones, as well as finding ñnewò native plants, and you have a weekend 

to remember. 

     On Friday afternoon, before the specific events began, the Board held its 

scheduled meeting.  It was Jeff Hansenôs last Board Meeting as President  He 

will be missed as our ñFearless Leader.ò He has accomplished a great deal in his 
tenure as KNPS President. Following the meeting, Jim Smith, showed us the 

wonderful Dillon Nature Center.  Hutchinson is lucky to have it! 

     Friday evening we had our Annual Banquet at the Grand Prairie Hotel. The 

food was wonderful, and many of us went back for seconds in anticipation of 

two more full days of meetings and field trips. Craig Freeman gave us a terrific 

slide show of ñThe Vegetation of the Great Plains.ò 

     During the Membership Business Meeting on Saturday morning at the Dillon 
Nature Center, Jeff reviewed the advances we have made over the last year as 

well as some plans for this coming year. We had two recipients for the Rachel 

Snyder Award; Kim Shrank accepted for the Wichita Clinic and Rollin Sachs 
accepted for the Health Department in Topeka. Dwight Platt, a long time mem-

ber (and board member and former President) of KWS and KNPS received the 

Excellence in Botany Award for promoting native plants. 

     Our special speaker for the morning was Brad Guhr of the Dyck Arboretum 

who presented a slide show that showcased  the Praire Window Project in 
schools, as well as the work he is doing to educate the next generation of  envi-

ronmental stewards. He is doing a great job, and it was a joy to hear about the 

work he is doing. 

      Dillon Nature Center served us an excellent and hardy box lunch. Mother 

Nature cooperated by giving us a lovely, sunny, but not too hot, day to eat out-
(Continued on page 2) 
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PRESIDENTIAL FAREWELL  

KNPS AWW ðTRULY AWESOME 

By Jeff Hansen 

     My two-year term as President is 
over.  When I first agreed to serve as 

president, I was a bit nervous about 

leading board meetings and was really 

nervous about leading the general 
membership meeting.  But in reality, I 

was just barely nervous, and found I 

loved doing both jobs. I love this or-
ganization, and all the people I meet 

through it.  Iôve developed some of the 

best friends through KNPS.   I want to 
reflect on some of my proudest accom-

plishments as Board Member and 

President over the past few years.  I 

hope it doesnôt sound as if  Iôm brag-
ging.  Itôs just that I feel so good about 

helping the organization and furthering 

our mission to people. 

     The first big accomplishment was 

bring-ing together all of our docu-
ments and organizing them on the web 

site.  The web site now contains any-

thing and everything about the organi-
zation.  If someone needs to know 

something about KNPS, you can direct 

them to our website. 

     As President I wanted to make our 

board meetings fun AND productive.  
Since we are all volunteers, I didnôt 

want to scare people away by every-

thing being only about work.  To make 

the board meetings more enjoyable, I 

instigated having an outing associated 
with the meeting.  I believe this im-

proved attendance too.  Hopefully in 

the future, we can open up these out-
ings to the general membership. Hereôs 

a big thank you to the board ï we 

worked together as a team. 

     Working on the brochure with 

Shirley Braunlich was a huge task and 
a huge accomplishment.  I think itôs 

one of the biggest reasons weôve been 

attracting new members.  Itôs so nice 

to go to an event, tell people about 

KNPS, and hand them a brochure. 

     Probably the one idea that I see as 

having the biggest impact on educating 

the public is the ñcounty wildflower 

tourò.  If we can keep getting more 
counties to host wildflower tours, we 

can reach more people.  We donôt have 

the resources to put on tours all across 

the state, but conservation districts and 
NRCS offices do.  Thanks to Krista 

Dahlinger for putting the guide for 

wildflower tours together. 

     My number one goal was to in-

crease membership in the organization.  
With 86 new members in 2006 out of a 

total of 359, I think this was accom-

plished.  By the middle of September, 

there were 66 new members in 2007. 

     The Annual Wildflower Weekend 
in Hutchinson was a great way to end 

my Presidency.  I had so much fun 

with so many different people.  It was 
great seeing the existing members wel-

come all the new members and include 

them in all our activities. 

    My next big KNPS project is to 

come up with a plan to make renewal 
easier.  So expect to hear more from 

me.  I also want to focus more on pub-

licizing our organization in other pub-

lications.  Even though my Presidential 
term is over, I will continue to work 

for KNPS. 

Jeff Hansen aka ñHarry Asterò 

side under the trees. I think there were about 80 of us there 

for lunch. Then we were off to Sand Hills State Park where 

we ran about trying to catch the ñexpertsò so they could tell 
us all kinds of neat information about the new plants we 

were seeing. I must admit, it was getting pretty hot wander-

ing over those sand hills, but it was worth it! 

     Sunday morning we met at the Prairie Dunes Country 

Club (Wow! Is that an amazing golf course?) for a tour of 
their natural areas by the manager Stan George and a box 

lunch on the veranda. Then we car pooled along the back 

roads for our afternoon foray at the Bethel College Sand 

Prairie Preserve.  This walk was led by Dwight Platt emeri-
tus faculty member at Bethel who was instrumental in get-

ting the preserve set aside. We had to eat a lot of dirt on 

that county road to get there, but again, it was worth it. If 

you didnôt make it to this annual meeting, you missed a 

good one. Hope to see you next year. 

(Continued from page 1) 

Past President: Jeff Hansen 

Photo by June Kliesen 

Photo by Phyllis 

Scherich 



Three first-time attendees at the Annual KNPS Wildflower Weekend share their memories and experiences  
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Kate Lewis, Reno County, Kansas  

     I hoped the Kansas Native Plant 

Society annual meeting would answer 

some of my backyard habitat ques-

tions.  Since my recent move to Reno 
County, I've become infatuated with 

learning about wildflowers and native 

plants that will attract a variety of 
wildlife to my back yard, conserve wa-

ter and reduce mowing (who truly en-

joys mowing?), and especially, how to 
remove painful sand burrs and punc-

ture vine from my lawn. 

     Searching the internet led me to the 

Kansas Native Plant Society.  I noticed 

the annual meeting would be in Hut-
chinson, just a few miles from my 

house.  The "Wildflowers for the 

Masses" weekend schedule promised 

seminars, awards, photo contests, a 
silent auction, lunches and dinners, and 

native sand hills prairie tours.  I could-

n't think of a better way to learn at 
least some ideas of what will grow in 

my yard. 

     So, I enthusiastically jumped into 

the weekend activities.  After the first 

day, I felt I had just attended the casual 
and friendly gathering of the most es-

teemed Kansas botanists, teachers, or-

nithologists, and more.   This feeling 

intimidated me a bit.  My career is ad-

vertising.  How would I really fit in? 

     I didn't need to worry or feel shy.  

The next day the group toured Sand 

Hills State Park, and I began to learn 

that many members had never seen the 
plants native to the sand hills.  I was 

able to recognize and produce at least a 
common name for a few plants on the 

tour.  The other members thrilled in the 

new tidbit of knowledge, and so did I 

with theirs.  To me, that became the 
beauty of the Kansas Native Plant So-

ciety.  Everyone has knowledge to 

contribute, even if you think you don't.  
All you have to bring (besides water, 

sunscreen, bug repellant, a note pad, 

and maybe a camera and a good field 
book) is your curiosity and love of na-

ture. 

    Some other tidbits I learned are: 

*  I need to learn plants' scientific 
names, as common names can be so 

confusing! 

*  Sand burrs do not survive the 

shaded ground that the taller wildflow-

ers and grasses  provide (yay!). 

*  The sand hills contain clay" 
lenses" that hold water, and can sustain 

water loving plants in the most 

unlikely places. 

*  Prairie dogs like short grass 

prairies, and will leave if the area is 

not mowed.  I wish it were that easy to 

get rid of moles! 

 I learned so much more during the 

"Wildflowers for the Masses" weekend 

than article space allows.  As an adver-

tising person, I'll sum my "newbie" 
perspective in a sound bite-- ñAll 

members, old and new, enjoy sharing 

as varied a knowledge as Kansas has 

plants and wildlife!ò 

     If there is any group that can get a 
person excited about plants; itôs the 

Kansas Native Plant Society.  This 

year was my first trip to the annual 

meeting, and I was thrilled when asked 
to write about what the experience 

meant to me as a new member.  During 

the meeting, I soaked up information 
provided by the knowledgeable pre-

senters, and I loved learning a slew of 

new plants on the prairie hikes.  By the 
end of the weekend, I found myself 

making plans to attend upcoming 

KNPS events and also thinking about 

how I can get people involved in 

volved in my neck of the prairie. 

     If someone asked me ñWhat was 

the best part of the annual meeting?ò I 

would respond without hesitation, 

ñThe people.ò  I definitely met some 
characters, and I found out that you 

donôt have to have a degree in botany 

to fit into the group.  You just have to 
enjoy the natural world around you, 

and a good imagination for inventing 

plant names is a definite plus.  I felt at 

ease in the fun atmosphere, and I bene-
fitted from the other KNPS membersô 

knowledge as I was introduced to the 

tallgrass prairie ecosystem on our out-
door excursions.  I came away from 

the annual meeting with great memo-

ries!  I am excited about attending up-
coming KNPS events because I canôt 

wait a whole year to be around those 

people who share my enthusiasm for 

native plants.  I hope to see you all 

again soon! 

THE NEW MEMBER AWW EXPERIENCE 

Re-Fueling My Enthusiasm  Chelsea Juricek, Garden City  

     If there is any group that can get a 
person excited about plants; itôs the 

Kansas Native Plant Society.  This 

year was my first trip to the annual 

meeting, and I was thrilled when asked 
to write about what the experience 

meant to me as a new member.  During 
the meeting, I soaked up information 

provided by the knowledgeable pre-

senters, and I loved learning a slew of 

new plants on the prairie hikes.  By the 
end of the weekend, I found myself 

making plans to attend upcoming 
KNPS events and also thinking about 

how I can get people involved in my 

neck of the prairie. 

     If someone asked me ñWhat was 
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THE NEW MEMBER AWW EXPERIENCE - contõ 

the best part of the annual meeting?ò I 

would respond without hesitation, 

ñThe people.ò  I definitely met some 
characters, and I found out that you 

donôt have to have a degree in botany 

to fit into the group.  You just have to 

enjoy the natural world around you, 
and a good imagination for inventing 

plant names is a definite plus.  I felt at 

ease in the fun atmosphere, and I bene-

fitted from the other KNPS membersô 
knowledge as I was introduced to the 

tallgrass prairie ecosystem on our out-

door excursions.  I came away from 

the annual meeting with great memo-
ries!  I am excited about attending up-

coming KNPS events because I canôt 

wait a whole year to be around those 

people who share my enthusiasm for 
native plants.  I hope to see you all 

again soon! 

(Continued from page 3) 

ITõS RENEWAL TIME! 
The KNPS membership year is January to December.  
Now is the time for members to renew for next year.  To 

find out whether you need to renew, please look at your 

address label on this issue of your newsletter.  Your mem-

bership expiration date and membership category are listed 
above your address.  L=Lifetime, C=Contributing, 

O=Organization, F=Family, I=Individual, S=Student.  The 

dues amounts for these levels of membership are listed on 

the renewal form on the back page of the newsletter. 

Steve Christiansen  Prairie Village, KS  

     Really enjoyed my first annual 
"AWW" meeting. Even the hotel food 

was great! 

     I really am in "AWW" over the in-

credible plant knowledge owned by 

many of the KNPS members who are 
so gracious about sharing with others.  

The beautiful Sand Hills State Park 

with its incredible diversity of native 
plants was a unique opportunity for me 

to glean that knowledge while enjoy-

ing a beautiful day with good people.  

An atmosphere of colorful serenity 
seemed attached to the tranquil scene 

of groups of people contemplating the 

flora while slowly threading their way 
among the little hills and draws along 

the trail. That kind of atmosphere 
brings to mind a line from the poet 

William Wordsworth for whom nature 

was his principal muse: "Beauty, a liv-

ing Presence of the earth, waits upon 
my steps; pitches her tent before me as 

I move."  Sorry I had to miss Sunday 

and look forward to other events. 

THIS ONE IS REALLY, REALLY, REALLY RARE ! 

By Nancy Goulden 

     On the Sunday hike at Bethel Col-

legeôs Sand Prairie Preserve, the KNPS 

group visited a little dried up pond 
where they were introduced to the 

unlikely fern, Western Water-clover or 

four leaf clover fern.  That was unique 
enough, but there was more to come.  

As the main body of the group hurried 

off chasing more new plants, Jeff Han-
sen stayed behind and kept looking in 

the dried-up wetland where he spotted 

a small bullrush that grabbed his atten-

tion.  It turned out to be Hallôs bulrush 
(Schoenoplectus hallii), an incredibly 

rare plant.  Based on information pro-

vided by Craig Freeman, ñthere are 
documented records from only 12 

statesò and ñdocumented records from 

only 12 counties in six states in the last 

five years.ò  The last sighting in Har-
vey County, Kansas, was in 1997.  

Craigôs information also stated: ñThe 

conservation organization NatureServe 

gives Hallôs bulrush a global rank of 
G3, meaning that it is vulnerable and 

known from 21-100 populations 

worldwide.  The Kansas Natural Heri-
tage Inventory of the Kansas Biologi-

cal Survey gives it a state rank of S1, 

meaning that it is critically imperiled 
in Kansas and known from five or 

fewer populations.   WOW! 

USDA-NRCS PLANTS Database / Britton, 

N.L., and A. Brown. 1913. An illustrated 

flora of the northern United States, Canada 

and the British Possessions. Vol. 1: 329.  



By Craig Freeman      Eleven members were elected each 
to serve three-year terms on the Board 

of Directors of the Kansas 

Native Plant Society at the 

29th annual meeting on Sep-
tember 22, 2007, in Hutchin-

son, Kansas.   

     New board members are 

Jocelyn Baker ï Manhattan; 

Mike Haddock ï Manhattan; 
and Evelyn Reed ï Cold-

water.  Past board members 

continuing their service in-
clude Krista Dahlinger ï 

Mulvane; Jeff Hansen ï 

Topeka; Michael Heffron ï 
Eureka; Carl Paulie ï St. Paul; 

Dee Scherich ï Wilmore; Phyllis 
Scherich ï Wilmore; Patricia Stanley ï 

Bel Aire; and Julie Torseth ï Hesston. 

     There were two outgoing board 

members with 15 years of combined 

service to the organization: George 
Lippert ï Chanute (6 years); and Ann 

Simpson ï Fairway (9 years). 

     Officers elected by the KNPS board 

each to serve 1-year terms were: 

Phyllis Scherich, Secretary ï Wilmore; 
Patricia Stanley, Treasurer ï Bel Aire; 

Craig Freeman, President Elect ï Law-

rence; and Michael Heffron, President 

ï Eureka. 

KNPS ELECTIONS HELD  

By Jeff Hansen and Nancy Coombs 

     When did you last stand in the mid-
dle of a hill prairie surrounded by 

sideoats grama, big bluestem, Indian 

grass, lead plant, round-headed prairie 

clover, narrow-leaved bluets, and New 
Jersey tea, while looking out over the 

distant Kansas River floodplain on an 

absolutely stunning early fall evening?   
Have you ever seen cat-tail (Typha 

angustifolia) plants climbing up a 

slope?  Or soon-to-be migrating Mon-
arch Butterflies clustering on Willow 

trees in a native limestone outcrop-

ping? 

     These scenes, and many others of 

equal natural interest, were experi-
enced by over 30 people on Tuesday, 

September 11, 2007, at Belvue Oregon 

Trail Nature Park, about 5 miles west 

of St. Marys, Kansas.  The tour was 
hosted by the Pottawatomie County 

Conservation District.  Alex Miller, 

Range Management Specialist in the 
Westmoreland Field Office, organized 

and advertised it well with a colorful 

announcement and press release.  Den-

nis Schwant, Conservation District 

board member, also helped set up the 
tour.  Alex and Jeff Hansen, Kansas 

Native Plant Society President, led the 

tour up and down paved trails and into 

the prairie.  Prior to the start of the 
tour, everyone attending introduced 

themselves, their town of residence, 

and why they came to the tour.  Ranch-
ers, farmers, teachers, retirees and 

some teens ranged from Paxico to 

Wichita in Kansas, and even out to 
Portland, Oregon.  As people gathered 

at the picnic shelter, Jeff said a few 

words about KNPS and handed out 

brochures. 

     Then we were off!  While identify-
ing native wildflowers and prairie 

grasses as well as some invasive 

plants, Jeff and Alex entertained the 

crowd with tidbits about Native 
American and pioneer uses of plants 

including forage value to livestock.  

Ragweeds and puncture vine were 
pointed out as we first approached the 

prairie.  Noxious weeds like Johnson 

grass and field bindweed also were 

shown.   The plants that were really 
putting-on-a show were the native 

grasses: sideoats grama, big bluestem, 

and Indian grass.  Attendees learned 
that common boneset was thought by 

pioneers to help heal bones because of 

the leafôs arrangement around the 

stem.  Tall boneset and false boneset 
were also pointed outï all growing in 

close proximity.  Did you know the 

milky sap from snow on the mountain 
was sometimes used to brand cattle?  It 

was fun and interesting to hear the at-

tendees share their plant knowledge 
with the rest of the group.  As the sun 

went down, sloppy joes, macaroni 

salad, chips, cookies, lemonade and ice 

tea prepared and served by Molly 
Schmidt, Janice Plummer, and Bob 

Lieneman of the Pottawatomie Conser-

vation District, were enjoyed by all.  A 
special thank you goes out to all who 

made this tour exceptional. 

POTTAWATOMIE COUNTY WILDFLOWER TOUR  

If you would like to help ensure 
other color issues, send your 
contribution to: KNPS, R.L. 
McGregor Herbarium, 2045 Con-
stant Avenue, Lawrence, KS 

66047-3729. 

Membership in attendance 

Photo by Craig Freeman 
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A DAY AT DILLON NATURE CENTER  

By Michael Heffron     

     The fall 2008 Annual Wildflower 
Weekend kicked-off Friday, September 

22, at the Visitorôs Center of Dillon 

Nature Center, Hutchinson, KS.  Dillon 

Nature Center, a division of the Hut-
chinson Recreation Commission and 

located within the city of Hutchinson, 

is a unique facility.  This uniqueness is 
enhanced by the fact that DNC is sur-

rounded by an energy plant, a railroad 

track, and a major city street!       

     DNC Director Jim Smith energeti-

cally launched our introduction to the 
center with an historical review of 

DNCôs development.  The centerôs 

roots go back to the 1970ôs beginning 
with a few simple gardens and DNC 

serving as Reno Countyôs first commu-

nity vegetable garden.  However, the 

first true flower gardens werenôt 

planted until 1988.  In 1994 five annual 

flower beds and several perennial beds 

were developed for the Visitor Cen-

terôs grand opening.  Then in 1999 
over 2200 plants were grown just for 

the annual beds.  Additional features 

that now embellish DNC include an 
entrance walkway composed of dona-

tion bricks, a bronze grizzly bear 

sculpture, a waterfall area, lime-stone 

terraced beds, benches; and informa-

tional plaques, plant 
name tags, and sidewalks 

throughout the gardens 

and around the pond. 

     In addition to the gar-

den areas, DNC currently 
hosts over 250 species of 

trees, shrubs, and vines 

combined with numerous 

species of native grasses, 
wildflowers, and animals, 

e.g., ~200 species of birds 

throughout the year.  
Some of the blooming 

native wildflower species 

observed on this warm, 
dry, and windless day 

were Blue sage, Showy partridge pea, 

Joe-pye weed, Grayhead prairie cone-

flower, Rosinweed, Common sun-
flower, and various ñasters.ò  Some of 

the more recognizable species of trees 

were Hackberry, Cotton-
wood, Bald cypress, oaks, 

maples, and pines.  Native 

grasses seen included Big 

bluestem, Little bluestem, 
Indian grass, Switch grass, 

and Prairie cordgrass.  As 

could easily be seen from 
our dayôs visit, DNC has 

developed into a comfort-

able home for both native 
and non-native species of 

plants.  

     Besides being a 

convenient natural 

refuge for the citi-
zens of Hutchinson to experi-

ence, the nature center is also 

actively involved in various 

programs and on-going pro-
jects such as butterfly tagging 

and prairie restoration.  With 

future landscaping projects 
also planned, DNC will con-

tinue unfolding as a natural 

refuge for those wild species 
in need of a niche near a city. It 

should be noted that 

with ñno paidò horticultural staff, most 

of these accomplishments at  DNC 
have come from private donations, 

memberships, program fees, gift shop 

sales, plant sales, and physical work 
from both the DNC staff and countless 

volunteers over the years. 

     So if you want to enjoy the feel and 

beauty of nature, but not stray too far 

away from the city, why not visit Dil-
lon Nature Center located at 3002 E. 

30th Ave, Hutchinson, KS?  You will 

easily discover how nature and civili-

zation can easily co-exist together. 

Wading through reclaimed  prairie  at DNC 

Photo by Valerie Wright 

On the trail. Photo by Valerie Wright 

Resting under the trees in Sand Hill Park 

Photo by June Kliesen 
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